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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

DRAFT Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 4 December 2017 at 7.20 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Terry Hipsey (Chair)

Cllr Christine Feltwell (Vice Chair

Cllr Crispin Copsey
Cllr Kay Hipsey
Cllr Javey Osler
Cllr Linda Playford


Cllr Alison Youngs



Cllr Roger Whitehead

(Two Vacancies)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Members of the Public: 12
Cllr Martin Storey (Norfolk County Council and Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk)
112/17
Apologies and Welcome
There were apologies of absence received from Cllr Neil Richards (due to work commitments).  
113/17
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests 
Cllr Javey Osler advised of a declaration of interest on the item relating to Parish Council Vacancies due to a close connection to the applying person.
114/17
Minutes of the Meeting dated 6 November 2017 and Matters Arising
The minutes of the meeting held on 6 November 2017 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  Prop: CC, 2nd JO. All in favour.
DECISION: 
That the minutes of 6 November 2017 are approved.

Matters Arising:
The Chair asked that Cllr Martin Storey raise with Norfolk County Council responses to issues that had been requested for response by the Parish Council.  
Christmas lights had been discussed at the previous meeting, a Councillor raised whether that would be a nice idea for the village to have its own Christmas Tree on the Werehen.  The Clerk advised that under the Statutory Powers of the Parish Council it was allowable to spend as a matter of 'tourism' under the regulations and as long as proportionate spent, she added that other villages did do this.  It was proposed to spend up to £200 on tree and lights for the Werehen.
Prop: LP, 2nd KH. All in favour.
DECISION:  That the Parish Council approve spend of up to £200 for a Christmas Tree and lights to be placed on the Werehen.
115/17
Parish Council Vacancies (Co-option)

The Clerk advised that there were two vacancies, one that was available for co-option and one that was being advertised with the Borough Council for 14 days.  The Chair shared that there had been an application to the Council from Annette Osler and the Council took a vote on her co-option.  Cllr Javey Osler abstained due to his declaration of interest. 
Prop: TH, 2nd LP. 1 Abstention. Seven in favour.
DECISION: 
That Annette Osler's application for Parish Council membership be approved.  She subsequently signed previously received Code of Conduct; Declaration of Acceptance of Office and Declaration of Interest Forms before joining the meeting at this point.
116/17 Parish Clerk Training
The Council had received information relating to training on Planning, Standing Orders and Annual Meetings that the Clerk had requested to attend, each would be £25 plus VAT but split with two other Parish Council's saving two thirds of the costs.  The Council proposed that this training be approved.  Prop: AL, 2nd RW. All in favour.
DECISION: 
That Parish Clerk training at a cost of £25 plus VAT be approved.

117/17
Correspondence Received
The Parish Council noted that they had received routine correspondence from the Community Police and Norfolk Association of Local Councils (NALC) and noted the contents.  
The Chair shared that the local police were doing street meetings within villages and the Parish Council agreed that this was something that would be beneficial to Southery.  The Chair shared that the meetings occur on the street in various locations and are advertised to the whole community as well as Parish Councillors to attend, and they are held in the daytime.  He added that the Police were rolling the meetings out across West Norfolk.   The Clerk agreed to contact the police inspector involved and advertise dates in the village voice, shop, village hall, website and notice board.  The Chair summarised that any information the community could provide to the police on crime or suspicious behaviour is useful and to make contact with them.
118/17
Working Party for Neighbourhood Plan

After discussion the Parish Council agreed that to fund the creation of a plan was costly and there wasn't the knowledge within the Parish Council to take it forward, and realistically thought community groups and organisations could be involved but this was potentially unlikely.  The Clerk added that the Borough Council who had presented to the Parish Council had advised it would require two years to formulate.  It was proposed not to progress with a neighbourhood plan.
Prop: KH, 2nd CC. Eight in favour and one abstention.
DECISION:   That a Neighbourhood Plan would not be progressed.
119/17
Approval of Grounds Maintenance Contract
The Parish Council had received a draft contract for review for Grounds Maintenance with the successful contractor from Mid-February 2018 to Mid-February 2019 for the purposes of grass cutting and weed spraying.  The Parish Council agreed there should be inclusion of wording around withholding of payment if there were any unsatisfactory work whilst it was investigated, should this occur.  The Clerk agreed to include and place on the February agenda for approval.
Prop: KH, 2nd CC. Eight in favour and one abstention.
DECISION: That the Clerk include withholding of payment terms and redraft for approval in February.
120/17
Request - Third SAM2
The Chair advised that a request for a third SAM2 (Speed Management Sign) be purchased for placing in the location of outside of the school.  The Chair advised that the signs were £2800 and could be half funded in the Parish Partnership Scheme.  The Parish Council discussed and it was felt that with the new 20mph speed limit this should improve the situation.  The Chair advised that information collected showing eleven or more vehicles breaking the speed limit could allow the application for the Norfolk speed van to attend.  It was proposed not to purchase a third speed sign.

Prop: TH, 2nd LP. All in favour.
DECISION: That a third speed sign will not be purchased.
The Chair added that the Parish Council does not acknowledge or condone speeding and requested that the Clerk write to the Camera Partnership in Wymondham to check that they have received information from Southery speed management signs.

121/17
Tree Management Update and Playing Field
The Clerk updated that the Parish Council had actioned a Tree Hazard Assessment and the majority of the works identified were minor and the Handyman had agreed to action over the following year.  The Clerk advised that the only major hazard identified was a tree that was in the Church Ruins which was the responsibility of the Borough Council of Kings Lynn and West Norfolk who had taken on the closed Churchyard also a public open space. The Clerk had contacted the Council but had received no response and was going to follow it up.
The Clerk advised that she had received application from a local goal keeping academy for children 6 years and upwards for use of the playing field and lights to run their group.  The Parish Council felt that they were in support of them using the field and that it should be at a nil cost.  The Clerk advised that they were interested due to the lights on the field and agreed to find out how they were switched on.  The Clerk agreed to make contact with the Football Team representative regarding the lights and check the Council's insurances.  The Clerk also agreed to ensure that the user of the field also has their own insurance.  
Prop: TF, 2nd KH. All in favour.
DECISION: That the GK4 Academy is approved to use the field at Nil cost provided that insurance of the Council and their own insurance is in place.
122/17
Cemetery Interment Plot Extension and Brambles Clearance - Handyman
The Clerk advised that the current interment area for cremation remains was now full and an extension was required that the Handyman could action with material costs of no more than £100 plus his time.  The Parish Council agreed that it was important to be ready for such a need and approved the costs.
Prop: TH, 2nd TF. All in favour.
DECISION: That material costs of up to £100 are approved including the Handyman's time to extend the interment section of the cemetery.
The Clerk also shared that there were large brambles overgrown in the centre of the cemetery and the handyman had advised that he could remove over 3/4 hours work.  The Council agreed that this area was unsightly and agreed for the Handyman to action and remove.
Prop: TF, 2nd CC. All in favour.
DECISION:  That the Handyman remove brambles overgrown in the centre of the cemetery.
123/17
Weed Killing of Older Cemetery Plots
The Parish Council agreed that this should continue to be actioned and by the new contractor.  The Clerk agreed to contact them.
DECISION That the Clerk contact the contractor to ask if they can action weed spraying over the old grave areas.
124/17
One Winter Cut Approval before Mid-February 2018
The Clerk advised that a winter cut had taken place as previously approved in the past month and it was suggested that another cut approval could be held by the Clerk.  The Parish Council agreed that this would be beneficial for when the grass cutting season began again mid-February.

Prop: LP, 2nd TH. All in favour.
DECISION: That the Clerk is approved in consultation with the Handyman for one grass cut in all affected areas of the village to the amount of £190 only if required before mid-February 2018.
125/17
Village Sign

The Clerk had applied to five contractors and received two quotes for refurbishment of the Village Sign as agreed by the Parish Council in November.  The Councillors considered the quotes but agreed to see if this was something that could be a project fund over the next few months.  The Clerk agreed to seek funding pledges from local businesses.

Prop: TH, 2nd LP. All in favour.
DECISION: That the Clerk seek pledges from local businesses over the coming months and defer taking any action.
126/17
Football Hut
The Clerk had received quotes for asbestos which in some cases included costs for demolition.  CF advised that the Football Team may be interested in news that the Council were reviewing the building.  The Clerk agreed to investigate what agreements were in place for the provision of the building.
DECISION: That the Clerk investigate agreements in place and discuss at the February meeting.
127/17 Streetlighting Contract
The Council had received three quotations for streetlighting maintenance and upgrade of the remaining orange lights.  The Clerk advised that the Parish Council had 70 lights in total.  It was agreed after review to remain with the current contractor for maintenance and continue to upgrade lights as they become out of action.  The Clerk agreed to progress the contract with them and confirm that they are to upgrade lights as they become out of action

Prop: TH, 2nd AY. All in favour.
DECISION:  

1) That the contract is approved to K&M Lighting at the current rates and they are to upgrade streetlights to LED as they become out of action. 
2) That the Clerk place the contract on the February agenda for approval.

128/17
Streetlight Repair Campsey Road 
The Clerk advised that a streetlight on Campsey Road needed a whole new light fitting.  The Council agreed for the light to be installed at the quoted cost by the current contractor of £250.

Prop: TH, 2nd LP. All in favour.
DECISION: That the streetlight is approved at a cost of £250.
129/17 Cllr Martin Storey Update 
a)  Grants could be available to the village for a sports pavilion.
b)  Neighbourhood Plan - BCKLWN were able to assist, some villages were taking it up and some weren't due to costs, any plan would assist with material planning considerations.

c) Traffic Management - Courtesy of British Sugar the new 20mph speed limit was in place, if there were any lorries exceeding this limit Cllr Martin Storey would like residents to contact him to take forward with County Council.  Contact details were available online.

d) The Police and Crime Commissioner was currently consulting with the public on the budget of the Police and views could be returned online open between 28 November until 22 December 2017 on the Norfolk County Council website.  

e) All other information is available on the Norfolk County Council website. 

130/17
Planning
There had been no planning applications received for comment or notifications of decisions.  This was noted.
131/17
Finance

The following payments were approved for the month of November to date:   
Prop: TH, 2nd LP. All in favour.
	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Helen Richardson - wages and expenses
	406.42
	0.00
	406.42

	PAYE HMRC - Helen Richardson
	86.40
	0.00
	86.40

	Colin Wills - wages and expenses - battery charge SAM2 and payment error of £3.93 July 17)
	110.83
	0.00
	110.83

	PAYE HMRC - Colin Wills
	24.23
	0.00
	24.23

	Hollyslandscapes - Oct 17
	656.25
	131.25
	787.50

	Mr Sparkle - Grass Cutting
	190.00
	0.00
	190.00

	E.On by Direct Debit
	217.26
	43.45
	260.71

	Southery Village Hall
	73.00
	0.00
	73.00

	Total
	1764.39
	174.70
	1939.09


The Clerk advised following a query that HMRC had not written regarding the credit notified earlier in the year and would be further reviewed when they do on advice from the Parish Council's accountants.
132/17 Draft Budget and Precept 201819

The Parish Council had received the draft budget for the second draft for 201819 and felt it was generally reasonable as a draft and it was agreed to consider again for approval at the February meeting.  The Clerk advised that within the budget there was scope for amendment and that it had shown that the precept of £22,000 would still be possible even after amendment.  The Parish Council agreed that on balance of the budget shared by the Clerk that it would be reasonable for the precept to remain at £22,000 for 201819 for the second year running.  The Clerk agreed to make the return to the Borough Council.
Prop: TH, 2nd LP. All in favour.
DECISION:  That the Precept remain as £22,000 for 201819 and the Clerk to return it to BCKLWN.
132/17
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
a) Following a suggestion by TF the Clerk agreed to place on the February agenda with costs to re-tarmac the current path running from gate to gate in the cemetery at the current width.
b) Following a query the Clerk advised that a grant application would have to be made to the Parish Council should the Village Hall Management Committee wish to apply for funding towards heaters.  It was not possible for a Parish Council to pass on VAT reclaim costs under current financial law.

c) The Clerk agreed to pass on condolences from the Parish Council to a local fundraiser Geoff within the Village Voice.

d) The Parish Council thanked Cllr Javey Osler and Cllr Crispin Copsey for cutting back the laurels in the cemetery.

e) Following a query the Clerk advised that only two residents had contacted her regarding the extension of the Ely Bus Route with the current provider West Norfolk Community Transport.  The Clerk agreed to add extension of bus service to Ely to the February agenda.

f) The Clerk agreed to report to planning enforcement issues at Sedge Fen End as there was rubbish being dumped there. The former mill at sedge fen has fallen into a dangerous condition with sheets of broken asbestos smashed and hanging remains will cause a health and safety risk, the whole site was considered as needing reporting to planning enforcement before someone is injured as youths have been regularly visiting the site.  The owner of the site needs to secure its site to prevent a serious health hazard or better start to redevelop it.
133/17
Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme over the coming months.  

134/17
Public Comments / Questions

a) Following a query the Chair advised that within Local Government Law the Council were not obliged to discuss matters of legal proceedings within public meetings and had been advised by their solicitor also in regard to the Werehen.
b) The Clerk advised following a query that NCC Highways had been asked to consider the signs coming into the village, but this would be a cost they would have to agree for removal or movement which the Parish Council had no influence.
c) The Clerk agreed to place the replacement of the Kissing Gate at Feltwell Road on the February agenda as previously discussed as a Parish Partnership scheme.
d) Ex-Councillor Michael Bird addressed the Parish Council to advise that he had decided of his own mind to stand down at the last meeting and with increasing work of a Councillor and the need to use a computer for the role.  The Clerk advised that paperwork had been made available to him where internet was not available.

e) The Clerk agreed to report line painting to the Norfolk County Council Highways for their consideration in their work programme along Feltwell Road.
f) The Clerk agreed to include a link to the Community Police Engagement team from the Parish Council website.

g) The Clerk advised that any changes to the locations of the speed management signs following a query should be forwarded to Andy Wallace, NCC Highways Area Manager for approval.  
h) A parishioner expressed concern of ongoing flooding issues in Campsey Road.

135/17
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 5 February 2018. The Chair advised that there was no meeting in January.  The Chair wished to share that in light of the decision regarding the precept remaining at the same rate for the next financial year for the second year running, the Parish Council were proud of this due to the sound financial decision making by current Councillors with professional assistance from the Parish Clerk.  The Chair wished the Parish Councillors and all residents of Southery a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.  
Meeting closed at 9.00 pm
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